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Cake Stall   |  Games



4 Girton Parish News



September 2021 5

Girton Parish Council
August’s Parish Council Meeting is traditionally for
the receipt of payments only, and reports were
presented on the Rewilding Project, Oakington Road
Bridge, and the Pavilion refurbishment. Issues with
parking at the High Street/Cambridge Road junction
and the Local Highways Improvement grant
application will be revisited at our next meeting.

Our appeal for new councillors has borne fruit in that
Cllr. Ann Muston was co-opted in our July meeting;
welcome, Ann. Two further parishioners have enquired
about joining and will hopefully be co-opted in our
September meeting. This will bring our number to 13
with two vacancies remaining. If you feel you can make
a contribution to village life via the PC please contact
the Clerk or any Councillor to register your interest.

The Pavilion refurbishment project has progressed to the
appointment of a contractor who will produce the detailed
design and costings before proceeding to construction. It
seems unlikely that building work can begin before the
end of the year so it is now proposed to keep the Pavilion
open at least until Christmas. We shall also seek to
schedule the work in phased stages to minimize the
interruption to use of the changing facilities. To assist in
funding energy efficient heating in the refurbished hall a
grant application has been submitted to the SCDC Zero
Carbon Communities Fund.

It is sad to report that at the end of September, after
almost ten years as Parish Clerk, Susie Cumming has
decided to move on to pastures new. We are very
grateful to Susie for her contribution to the work of
the Council and in particular for the way she co-
ordinated the ‘Helping Girton’ initiative throughout
the pandemic lockdown periods. Her willingness to
lend a sympathetic ear to parishioners’ problems will
be particularly missed. We wish her well. If you
would like to be part of the team please see Girton
Parish Council job advertisement below. In the
absence of a bookings assistant, Cllr. Mary Rodger
has kindly stepped into the breach temporarily. Many
thanks to Mary.

We have been made aware that there has recently been
a number of reported thefts of catalytic converters in
Girton and Oakington, so please take any security
measures possible to protect your vehicles. See page 9.

Next meetings
Residents are encouraged to contact Parish
Councillors directly if there are concerns they wish to
raise (please see the listing of Parish Councillors
elsewhere in this edition). The next in-person
meetings will be on Tuesday 21st September and
Tuesday 19th October at St Vincent’s Close
Community Centre.

A full list of Parish Councillors can be found on page 26.

From Our Councillors

County Councillor Edna Murphy
Opportunity for Cambridgeshire schools to replace
oil and gas powered boilers
The County Council has agreed to an innovative
proposal that, by using a combination of capital and
loan funding, supplemented by grants, council-
maintained schools whose existing boilers need to be
replaced could be assisted with the costs of retrofitting
Air Source Heat Pump (ASHP) systems. This could
make a significant improvement to the county’s
decarbonisation efforts!

Sorting out the Council’s finances
There are a number of challenges for the new
administration, and the ability to deliver will critically
depend on the state of the council’s finances. The
challenge comes from a few distinct pressures: Covid
and its continuing impact on health and services; the
longstanding problem for Cambridgeshire of being an
area of rapid growth; and the constraints and issues in
relation to the arrangements and provision we have
inherited.

One particular area we are looking at carefully is in
relation to This Land, the wholly-owned subsidiary of

Girton Parish Council
Vacancy: Clerk

We are looking for someone who can be the
face of the Parish Council, with excellent
communication and people skills.

Well organised and able to meet deadlines
Able to supervise and manage other
members of staff
Attend all Parish Council meetings, prepare
agendas and minutes
Has good I.T. skills
Attend training courses as necessary
Willing to undertake other duties as required
Able to use initiative when needed
Confidentiality on all parish council matters
is paramount
20 hours per week, over 5 days including
some evenings

If you are interested, please contact Cllr Gill Cockley
Tel: 01223 276703

e-mail: grockley98@yahoo.co.uk

Closing date for applications:
Monday, September 6th 2021

continued on page 7
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again in the autumn to discuss how to encourage
greater bio-diversity in the village. For more
information email mary.rodger32@gmail.com.

Planning services performance figures – an update
Last month Cllr Tom Bygott reported in the GPN that
South Cambridgeshire District Council was being
threatened with legal action for ‘misleading’ performance
figures. The council has dismissed the potential legal
challenge as “scaremongering” after the Government
found nothing wrong with its planning processes.

In June this year a community campaign group said it
intended to bring a legal challenge against the council
over allegations that it was deliberately misleading the
Government over how many planning applications had
been determined within a set time.

But after the council wrote a letter to The Ministry of
Housing, Communities and Local Government to
clarify whether it had been following processes
properly, the ministry responded that the performance
reporting is, and had always been, correct.

For further information please read:
https://www.cambridge-news.co.uk/news/cambridge-
news/cambs-council-dismisses-legal-challenge-21296217

Resettlement of Afghans
All councils have been asked to prepare housing ready
to accommodate Afghan refugees. SCDC is ready to
receive those allocated to them.

New housing policies
Following consultation in the spring of 2021, Cambridge
City and South Cambridgeshire District councils have
approved three new housing policies, affecting:

the setting of Affordable Rents by Registered
Housing Providers, for homes let to people on
the councils’ housing registers

the location and mix of Affordable Homes in
new developments

the councils’ expectations of new homes that
are built specifically to be rented out (Build to
Rent)

Both councils are committed to building homes that
are affordable to live in, and ensuring that new
Affordable Homes will be well-designed and located
within new developments in such a way as to promote
mixed, balanced and inclusive communities.

The two councils consulted jointly on these policies
because they will add detail to the Greater Cambridge
Housing Strategy 2019-2023, and are aimed at new
housing developments across both Cambridge and
South Cambridgeshire. They will also help to inform
the proposed joint Local Plan.

Corinne Garvie
cllr.garvie@scambs.gov.uk
01223 276184/07780 932267

continued from page 5
the County Council, to which the council loaned
millions of pounds to buy council land and develop it.
This Land currently owes the council £113.85m. It is
paying its debt to the council, but it needs to be
commercially successful for the council’s investment to
be safe. The council is interested in maximising its
return on this loan. Can it be a commercial success
while servicing these debts? This is potentially a very
high-risk strategy for the council and its invested funds.

More on Oakington Road Bridge
Members of the Parish Council were able to meet with
officers from the County Council to discuss a range of
issues associated with the bridge including concerns
from residents. In particular whether the parapet
(which is cracked, and has been for some time) would
be less able to withstand a crash than if repaired, what
kind of repairs were planned and what options there
would be for increasing the path for cyclists. The
options are not yet defined but I am chasing officers to
try to expedite these so that we can share them with the
Parish Council and residents, and get feedback.

Contact me
Please don’t hesitate to get in touch with me if you
have a query or concern. My details are below.

Edna Murphy
edna.murphy@cambridgeshire.gov.uk
01223 577 005

District Councillor Corinne Garvie
It has been a quiet month because people have gone on
holiday, and I hope you have been able to get out in
these sunny weeks.

Bins - assisted collection
I had an enquiry about putting out bins when one is
elderly or infirm. Marco de Luca, the Principal
Operations Manager for Waste, has now placed the
resident on the assisted collection list, which means
that the crews offer additional help in moving the bins.
The team managers have reminders for the crews to
collect, empty and return the bins to a location that is
convenient for the resident.

Please let me know if you need to be on the assisted
collection list.

Increasing Biodiversity
There is still time to comment on the new planning
guidance about how to increase biodiversity in new
developments, which has been published for public
consultation by the Greater Cambridge Shared
Planning Service. The consultation runs until Friday 17
September. Further information can be found on the
Greater Cambridge Shared Planning website.

The Girton re-wilding group has met and will meet
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Thieves cause £1,000 of
damage to car in a matter of
minutes

A High Street resident has been left stunned after
thieves removed the catalytic converter from under his
car in a matter of minutes leaving him with a £1,000
repair bill.

The brazen thieves struck at 11pm on Wednesday 11
August and although the matter has been reported to the
police (incident number 35/53489/21) the owner of the
car, which was parked on the front drive under a
streetlight, was told that without photos or CCTV of the
thieves at work they are unable to take much action.

The car owner, who does not wish to be named, said: “I
heard a very loud noise of metal drilling at around
11pm and thought it sounded rather urgent and
mysterious but put it down to our neighbours. I did turn
a light on in my room which might have scared off
whoever was involved.

“The police have not shown much interest so far. They
seem to require photos of the thieves at work. I did find
a broken saw head on the ground near the car which

must hold some clues.

“It appears to be quite a commonplace crime at this
moment involving the removal of catalytic converters
but it is a rather horrible awakening for us never having
dreamt of such an incident in Girton!”

According to Cambridgeshire Police, catalytic
converters are often targeted by thieves for the precious
metals found inside them. Using high-powered tools
they can jack-up a car and cut converters out within a
matter of minutes.

To keep your vehicle safe:

mark your converter with a unique code so it’s
harder for thieves to sell

approach your dealership for advice about
fitting a Catloc or another protective device

park with your exhaust close to a fence, wall or
kerb to reduce the risk of theft

install a 24-hour dashcam

purchase a driveway alarm

park in a well-lit area, ideally covered by
CCTV

if your catalytic converter is bolted on, consider
having the bolts welded to make removal
difficult.

Anyone who has any information about catalytic
converter thefts should contact the police via the web
chat service;
https://www.cambs.police.uk/report/Report or by
calling 101.

Always dial 999 if a crime is in progress.

Yeomen (and
women) wanted
for Girton Musical
Theatre!

This month Girton Musical Theatre is starting rehearsals
for its February 2022 production of Gilbert and
Sullivan’s The Yeomen of the Guard, and we are looking
for new members!

Did you sing at school, and want to get back into it?

Do you think you would enjoy working with a friendly
group of people to put on a stage production (including
singing, dancing, painting and building scenery)?

Do you have Thursday evenings (and Fridays in January
and February) free?

More information from our website
girtonmusicaltheatre.org.uk or from Helen 01223
276940 or helen@girtonmusicaltheatre.org.uk.

Our first meetings on September 2 or 9 will be a chance
to hear the music of Yeomen, and sing-through as much
as we can, in the Glebe School Hall from 8-10pm.
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Girton woman to back
breast cancer charity with
100km Highlands trek

During the last eighteen
months most of us have
tried to take up hobbies,
keep fit and active and
get outdoors whenever
we could; but not all of
us have decided to sign
up for the physical and
mental challenge of a
lifetime!

Over the course of several lockdowns, Chloe Harries has
explored every nook and cranny of the village taking long
walks whenever she could get them in. She began to
eagerly look forward to her strolls and wondered if there
was something more purposeful she could work towards.

“Watching so many charities that do such wonderful
work suffer as a result of the pandemic has been
heartbreaking,” said Chloe. “As a long time supporter
of the breast cancer awareness charity CoppaFeel! I
knew that I wanted to help a team that saves lives and
makes a real difference.

“So, this month I’ll be traversing over 100km of the
Scottish highlands, summiting several mountains,
including Ben Lawers (1214m), across five guelling days.
It’s going to be an extremely physically demanding task.”

Chloe won’t be alone as several big name celebrities
will be joining her, including Giovanna Fletcher,
Emma Willis, Gemma Atkinson and Selasi Gbormittah
from Bake Off fame, as well as 80 other women.

“I’ve spent the last few months training, breaking in
hiking boots and generally feeling really nervous.”
added Chloe. “I would absolutely love the support of
the village behind
me - if anyone
wants to say hello
and wave at me as
I walk around the
village I’d
welcome it, and if
anyone felt able to
make a donation to
my fundraising
page they can find it here:
https://coppafeel.enthuse.com/pf/chloe-harries-c5277.”

For more information on CoppaFeel! And the
incredible lifesaving work that
they do, you can visit their
website here:
https://coppafeel.org/.

Girton Walking Group
4 September
A walk of approximately six miles from Grantchester to
Haslingfield.

We will meet by the pavilion at The Orchard Tea
Garden in Grantchester at 10am and walk past
Cantaloupe Farm to Well House Meadow in
Haslingfield.  It’s an easy stroll on footpaths and tarmac
tracks. Objects of interest will include views of the
Mullard Radio Astronomy Observatory, the Mackenzie
window, an image of Queen Elizabeth I and possibly the
fairies in Glebe Wood. Do bring a picnic lunch. We aim
to return to Grantchester before “ten to three.” No dogs.

This walk will be led by Helen Gale.

For further details and to confirm attendance, please
email helengale00@hotmail.com.

2 October
This will be a local walk of about six miles starting at
10am from Whitehouse Lane (opposite the Beefeater
on Huntingdon Road). It will go across Eddington and
into the West Cambridge site, round the lake and over
to Coton. We will stop at the American Cemetery
(where there are views and toilets), so bring a drink.
We then return over the fields to Girton. This walk will
be led by Kay Green. For further details please email
kaygreen1@gmail.com.

Pandemic star picks up
portrait
Last month we
featured a story
about Girton
artist David
Mitchell and his
‘lockdown’
project to
capture his own
stars of the
pandemic.

Pictured is one
of those stars,
postman Phillip,
picking up his
portrait.



12 Girton Parish News



September 2021 13

We accept 2 year funded and 3 & 4 year 15 and 30
hour funded children. Please contact us if you would
like to apply for a place.

For further information about the preschool and what we
have to offer, you can visit our website, follow us on social
media or get in touch using the contact details below.

Laura Norman and Emma Pell
Girton Cottontails Preschool Managing Directors
Email: info@girtoncottontailspreschool.com
Phone: 07368 180771
Web: https://www.girtoncottontailspreschool.com
Find us on Facebook, Instagram and Twitter

Girton
Cottontails
Preschool
I hope everyone has had a
wonderful summer; we have

enjoyed the break, but also had great fun at our
summer holiday activity days. The children were super
busy at the arts and crafts day. We packed in so many
activities including painting a huge footprint collage
and decorating our own
canvas bags. For the
physical play day, we
jumped around on the soft
play, had obstacle courses
and played parachute
games. I hope the children
slept well after that one,
we certainly did! Our
water play day was full of
sprinklers and paddling
pools. Our last day was
princesses and knights
and of course, we dressed
up, made our own castle
and princess carriage and
we made fairy cakes too.

As the newly re-formed
Girton Cottontails
Preschool, we are now
starting our second year.
We’ve had a wonderful
first year and it seems to
have flown by. We have a brilliant team and we’ve
been able to provide the children with some great
experiences and learning opportunities. We are also
aware though, that we are part of a wonderful
community and we hope that as more restrictions start
to lift, we may be able to begin to look towards
providing more experiences for the children through
visits to local places.

The new preschool year also brings about changes to the
curriculum that as an early years setting we must legally
follow. We have always believed in the value of
children learning through play and this continues in the
new curriculum. A welcome change is the emphasis on
reducing the amount of unnecessary paperwork, so that
practitioners can spend more time with the children. We
are very much looking forward to getting back to basics
and doing what we all do and love best.

We are a community interest company, so non-profit
making and we greatly appreciate any support you can give.
Please take a look at our gofundme page and our Amazon
wish list, which you can find links to on our website.

We welcome children from the age of two upwards.



14 Girton Parish News

We are maintaining our position in the four leagues in
which we play. In the C&D League we are top, in the
E&D league we are mid-table out of 12 teams, in the
Business Houses League we are in 7th position, and in
the Meldreth League we are also in 7th position with 5
more games to play.

This year’s finals competition takes place on Saturday
4th September. There will be a full day of bowling with
the triples and pairs matches, along with the men’s and
ladies’ singles. Our Club Presentation dinner this year
will be at the Old Crown on 6th October.

If you are interested in finding out about joining Girton
Bowls Club, please see our website
www.girtonbowlsclub.weebly.com or please contact
our Secretary, Lynne McGill, at
lynnemcgill63@hotmail.com. We are always pleased to
welcome new members.

Lynne McGill

Girton Golf Club

Another month passes and we edge
closer to normality with more
matches, competitions and events at
the golf club.

We held our Club Championships in
the last few weeks, with Doug Bottomley winning the
men’s title and the Order of Merit (points accumulated
over a number of major competitions) and Jacqui Storey
winning the Ladies Championship.

One of the big days in our calendar is Charity Day on
18th September when we will be raising money for
Alzheimer’s Research, the Captain’s charity for this
year. As well as the good fun golf competition, we will
be holding an exhibition of paintings by members,
which will be for sale (the paintings not the members),
with 20% of the money raised going to the charity as
well. Anyone and everyone is welcome to come along
and look at the paintings, which cover a wide spectrum
of subjects, and purchase those that they particularly
enjoy. This will be in the clubhouse from 10am to 5pm,
with coffee, tea, snacks and lunches available as usual,
so come on down and support Alzheimer’s Research
and spend an interesting and relaxing hour or so.

We are still open to new members and our Head
Professional Sam Beckett is a wonderful coach for
newcomers as well as low handicap experienced golfers.
Call the club for more details of membership and our
special deals for newcomers to the sport.

Girton Bowls Club

Girton Bowls Club was delighted
to host the men’s pairs semi-finals
of the Cambridge and District
League recently. The four clubs
taking part were Abbey, who came
from behind to beat Sawston, and

Balsham, who just beat Cottenham by two points in a
thrilling game that was decided on the last end.

Our thanks once again to our volunteer maintenance
team whose hard work is much appreciated – the green
is looking splendid and has received many
compliments from visiting teams.

Our annual Open Triples competition, which was again
generously sponsored by Peasgood and Skeates, was a
great success. We were pleased to welcome eighteen
teams each of three players who played a knockout
competition which resulted in a victory for the team
from Cottenham, who beat Barton 5–4. The two losing
semi-finalists were Milton and City.

Target bowls Open Triples Competition July ’21
sponsored by Peasgood & Skeates

Our final Saturday Drive of the season was very well
supported, but was restricted to three games instead of four
due to an early downpour. Our winners were Debbie Foster
and Dave Fryer. We have had three new players join the Club
this season, two of whom were able to join in our last Drive.

Good news in the external competitions, our men’s triples
team playing in the Lacon Cup beat Milton in the quarter
finals and went on to beat the Cambridge and County team in
the semi-finals, having come from 7–1 down to win 15–10.
They are now through to the final to be played at Great
Chesterford on 12th September.

Our other semi-finalists in the Cambridge and District League
are playing in the mixed pairs and ladies’ singles and a mixed
and ladies’ pairs are playing in the Business Houses League.
Congratulations and good luck to all our players.
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lose Paula P to injury early. In quarters 3 and 4 we
were only one goal behind Tigers at 4–5 and 5–6,
though Tigers eventually went on to win 26–17.
Thanks to Mel for setting this up for us. We look
forward to playing more competitive games as the
season gets into full swing from September.

In other news, we
marked the end of
the season with a
Pot Luck garden
party. We were
pleased to welcome
special guest Claire,
currently on
maternity leave,
though without baby
Peter, who sadly
couldn't stay up that
late. Former Girton netballer Rosie got married this
month and we enjoyed seeing the beautiful photos of
Rosie with teammates Mollie and Lucy at the wedding.

Training starts back on Monday 7th September, 6.30–
7.45, at Girton Rec. Email
girton.village.netball@gmail.com or facebook: Girton
Netball Club.

Emma-Louise Longden

Girton Tennis Club

The Summer League for our
Mixed team has now ended and
we finished in a reasonable
position, drawing three matches

and losing two. It was really good to have several new
ladies joining the matches and enjoying the experience.
Well done to our team captain Mark and all the players
who have supported this team.

Our club membership year runs from 1st April to 31st
March so, as of the 1st September, we will be half-way
through the membership year. If you are still
considering joining our friendly club, we can offer a
50% reduction in fees for the remainder of this year.
Just make contact using the details below.

The tennis club has use of the recreation ground courts
and members who purchase a key and have a confirmed
booking have court access during most daylight hours.
Club members meet and play from around 7.30pm to
9pm on Friday evenings. Potential new members are
very welcome to come along to our Friday club nights
for one or two free sessions to check it all out.

Details about our activities can be found on our
website www.girtontennisclub.uk or by contacting our
Membership Secretary Kevin Keeves by email:
info@girtontennisclub.uk.

Alan Franklin

We hope to see you soon at Girton Golf Club.

Alan Henderson-Smith
Tel: 01223 276169
www.girtongolf.co.uk

Girton Colts Football Club

Girton Colts are back after a
relaxing summer break! This season
we have 8 teams competing in the
FA Cambridgeshire leagues in
every age from Under 7 to Under

14. It’s amazing to think it wasn’t too long ago when
we were only a few teams. In addition to these teams,
we have our developing squads – the Under 6 team
will be gearing up in September and we already have
interest in the Under 5s starting in January.

The club looks forward to another season of playing
football, having fun and keeping fit. If you are
interested in joining any of our teams, please get in
contact to see if we have availability by emailing
teamsec@girtoncolts.co.uk.

DO YOU KNOW ANYONE WHO COULD
REFEREE?
We are supported so much by our club members, the
Parish Council, Girton Town Charity and the Co-op,
but we still need help with our referees. The Cambs FA
don’t have enough referees to send to every game and
so we have to try to supply our own referees for home
matches. This is a tall order and we would urgently
like to hear from anyone keen on refereeing any of our
matches. Perhaps you are retired or live in the village
and fancy giving back to the community for an hour on
a Saturday morning? Or perhaps you’re a student in the
village looking for some going out or books money?
We need referees for all the age groups and we can
offer you training if you’re a bit rusty on the rules.
Most matches for the younger teams are rated at £10 a
match, with older teams paying slightly more. We have
multiple matches on every Saturday, so it can quickly
add up. If you’re interested, please contact
chair@girtoncolts.co.uk.

Andrew Hawkes

Girton Netball Club

The team enjoyed its first
competitive match in over a year
with a game against Trumpington
Tigers last month.

It was great to be out playing again.
Mel and Jo did some fantastic

shooting. There was solid defending from Bee, Sally
and Paula DM, and agility and speed on the wing and
centre court from Cass and Lucy. We were sorry to

Girton vs. Trumpington Tigers
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What happens next?
Club 55 was running very
sucessfully until, like everything
else, it was thwarted by the
Coronavirus. Every effort has
been made to keep some contact
with members but due to illness
and death, some have been lost
and some activities have had to

be curtailed. Our officers have grown older and some have
been affected by poor health, a hazard of old age I’m
afraid. It is going to be difficult for us to get back to our
pre-virus level of activities but we are hoping to continue
with a computer and chat group and a monthly lunch club,
albeit in slightly different formats.

We are looking for people who might like to help us run
the Club and organise events or who are computer literate
and may be able to help people with their IT problems.
Our officer roles at Club 55 have been very rewarding. It’s
great to see people who live and spend many hours alone
enjoying themselves over a nice lunch and a chat with
friends. If you are over 55 years old, retired, want to fill
your time with worthwhile activities and would like to be
involved in these pleasant events, please contact us on the
number below. Let’s keep this club active.

New computer and chat group: We have been
invited to run our computer and chat group from the
restaurant at Abbeyfield and intend to give this a trial
run beginning at 10am Monday 6th September 2021.
This is a very informal group where people may drop in
for help with their laptops, iPhones and iPads. Coffee
and snacks will be available from the bar and you will
be able to stay for lunch. There is no charge for
attending but coffee, snacks and lunch, if you order
them, will have to be paid for on the day. Drop in and
see us just for coffee, you don’t have to be involved
with computers just come and enjoy a chat and a drink
with friends. If you have problems with your laptop,
iPad or iPhone bring it along and we will try to help
you. Why not drop in and see what we are all about?

Lunch Group: Our first trip out to lunch after the
virus break was on the 18th August 2021 when 30
members made their way to The White Horse public
house at Milton. Everyone gathered in the marquee at the
rear of the pub and took their places ready for their first
meal together for more than a year and a half. People
pleased to see their friends greeted each other and chatted.

The marquee was decorated with flags and the weather
although a little breezy was warm and it was very
pleasant in the tent whilst the group waited to be
served. Drinks were collected and orders taken whilst
the group waited and waited.

The wait for the food to arrive was excessive but when it
came it was hot and tasty. The location was pleasant,
greetings and chat were great but the service slow and

not well
organised.
I was
surprised
by the
number of
people who
turned out
for our first
lunch club meeting since the lockdown began, but was
disappointed that the service was so slow. It was,
however, great to see everyone chatting away and I’m
sure that much gossip was released into ears starved of

tittle tattle for months. It
was a bit of an
experiment to go along
without pre-ordering our
meals, it was a mistake
that we will not repeat, in
future all meals will be
pre-ordered and pre-paid.

Lunch trips for your diary:
Wednesday 15th September 2021 a bus trip to a new
and mystery riverside destination for lunch about one
hour’s ride from Girton, leaving the village at 11am and
arriving home around 3.30pm. Lunch to include a
choice of starters: soup of the day, farmhouse pate,
prawn cocktail, a main course of prawn and crayfish
salad, chicken caesar salad, pie of the day and fish and
chips. Dessert choices include: chocolate fudge cake,
lemon meringue, apple crumble and scoops of ice
cream. Bus trip and two course lunch to cost £25, bus
trip and 3 course lunch £30. Please note that the prices
quoted take into account a £5 discount and that the 33
seat coach ordered has been fitted with air purifiers and
filtered air conditioning. You will also be asked to wear
a mask when on board. To obtain an order form and pay
in advance for this trip please contact us on the
telephone number or email address below.

Wednesday 6th October 2021 – 12pm for 12.30pm
lunch at Abbeyfield more details later.

Contact Sam Clift tel 07850740721 or email
samclift@ntlworld.com

Sam Clift
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I think it partly depends on wind direction, shelter
from the fungus-carrying breezes. So far I have spotted
three tomatoes with the tell-tale brown marks;
destroyed them; and now I am taking the precaution of
picking fruit which has started to ripen before blight
strikes; they will continue to ripen in the house. Also,
weeks ago, some members cut the foliage tops of their
early potatoes down to ground level when there were
rumours of early blight. For me, blight is the worst
adversary we have to contend with.

Here is an extract from an email circulated to Society
members.

We have been asked to help in a scientific survey of
cabbage white caterpillars on the site.

This will entail simply finding and taking their
temperatures, so there will be no other interventions.

I was tempted to reply, enquiring whether this was a
mistimed April Fool joke, or how does one insert the
thermometer. But seriously, it’s gratifying that the
Society has been asked to participate in nature
research, consistent with our policies of being active in
enhancing the environment and nature.

Talking of butterflies, it is pleasing to be able to write
that, after a dearth until recently, they are beginning to
show themselves. Although, as often mentioned by the
likes of Chris Packham, not in the numbers we used to
enjoy. During a recent rare sunny afternoon, I sat on
the allotment, near to my herb bed, and enjoyed for
ages two gatekeeper butterflies feasting on the
flowering heads of the herbs. (Should one allow herbs
to flower?) It was a delight to watch. Now and then
they would take to the air to chase and be chased by
bees (wasps?). Tortoiseshells, peacocks, red admirals
and a single copper have been enjoyed. And of course,
many many of the aforementioned cabbage whites.

Gatekeeper
butterfly

Finally, I would like to recommend a Radio 4
programme to those for whom allotmenting is in their
bones (if it’s not too late for BBC Sounds) – The Patch
on Monday 9th August, 9am. The brief BBC Sounds
summary says “one randomly generated postcode, and
an unheard story unfolding in a corner of Britain we
wouldn’t otherwise know about. In an inner London
borough, tales of loss and longing told through
vegetables”. It will make you emotional and glad to be
part of the allotment fraternity.

Graham Jones, Girton Allotment Society

I was woken in the night by the remembrance that I
needed to write the Allotment Society article before I
went on holiday on Friday (I didn’t fancy writing a
1000 word article on an iPad). So I’m starting on
Tuesday 10th August and it looks like the promised
warmer, sunnier and drier weather has arrived. And
that is after a roller coaster of conditions over recent
weeks: a spell of extreme heat in mid-July; then ever
since grey sullen days with occasional sunny spells;
but with little rain and hence parched soil; most
recently some high winds (shame on me! my bean rack
lurched over) and intermittent rain showers, although
as we often remark to each other, serious rain so often
skirts Girton.

Allotment activity continued steadily through all
weathers, and now the returns for our months of sowing,
planting, tending are being harvested. It’s that rewarding
time when fresh produce is taken into kitchen and
freezer. And with other crops still to reach readiness,
such as sweetcorn. Awaiting some members is the hard
work of digging many rows of main crop potatoes.

A sign of fecundity at this point in the season are the
heaps of ‘help-yourself’ marrows (mainly overlooked
courgettes) placed at the pumps and gates. Marrows are
the marmite of the vegetable world; some dislike them
(“watery, no taste”) while others (myself included)
value them. They have to be cooked to advantage,
roasted in my opinion, to take up the flavours of their
accompanying herbs, spices, meats, cheese.

For some, it has been a good season for soft fruit:
strawberries, black and red currants, raspberries,
gooseberries. Frozen, and then brought out in the
winter for pies and crumbles… a cheering reminder of
high summer.

Tomatoes have done well this year. It is one of my
pleasures to see trusses of the perfect globes, slowly
ripening to gorgeous red, and then in bowls in the house.
Some of us will have the embarrassment of riches, having
grown too many plants and struggling to use all the fruits.
Sauce for the freezer and distribution to friends are
answers. My daughter bought me The Big Red Book of
Tomatoes, containing 300 pages of recipes.

Potato blight, the air-borne organism causing
browning, rotting and death of potato and tomato
tissue, is always the subject of alarm and rumour at this
time of year… false and justified. I recently talked with
one usually cheerful but then grumpy member; he had
just removed all his rotted tomato plants, destroyed by
blight. Yet elsewhere on the site, the plants are healthy.
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Getting juicy in Girton
After such a great summer for the fruit trees, we are
eagerly awaiting our harvest. Girton residents are able
to make use of the village crusher, press and
pasteuriser, kindly provided by South Cambridgeshire
District Council community chest, for a mere £7.50 per
year. It's incredibly easy to make juice and we provide
full instructions and are very happy to give advice.

Although the press is designed for apples, it works
equally well for pears, grapes and berries. Whether you
have fifty pears, hundreds of apples or thousands of
elderberries, or are simply keen and have friends or
neighbours with spare fruit, juicing them and, maybe
even, making cider, perry or wine, is a great way of
preserving the fruit rather than simply adding them to
your compost heap. It makes a great social occasion and
the taste of freshly pressed juice is incomparable to
anything you can buy in the shops.

For further information or to renew your membership
please get in touch by email at: apple-juice-
club@googlegroups.com. By the way the previous
email address and website have gone rotten!

Thornton Road 20 mile-an-
hour limit?
Dear Editor,

Congratulations to our elected representatives in securing
the wonderful new 20 miles per hour limit all through
Girton Village on the church side of the A14 bridge. This
solves the problem, to some extent, of the dangerous
crossing outside the Co-op shop, St Andrew’s Church,
Girton Baptist Church and our hostelries. Parents, too,
can feel more confident of the safety of their children
trying out independent cycle trips.

Please could those representatives consider the Thornton
Road area too for a 20 miles per hour speed limit? Cars
often speed down Thornton Road, using it as a ‘rat run’
to avoid the slow T-junction of Huntingdon Road with
Girton Road during the morning rush hour. (Yes, it is
back after the joyous quiet of lockdown!) In addition, at
night, cars speed down Thornton Road, which is a
through road. Are they racing away from pursuit, we
wonder, or just enjoying the fascination of speed?

Equality across the village is needed to save all children
and cyclists from speeding cars. ‘Level up’ the
Thorntons, please.

Best wishes,

Christine Bromwich

George’s Garden Tip
Well, unsurprisingly, several September tasks are
weather dependent (and I don’t have much luck in
predicting what will happen next weather-wise, so if
you find that’s easy do let me know!). September and
March used to be regarded as the best two months for
lawn care, so if you have a lawn, as contrasted with a
grassy area, you could while away the hours, scarifying,
moss-killing and feeding. Remember autumn fertilizer
contains less nitrogen, because too much new soft
growth won’t last the winter as well as allowing a more
mature leaf coverage. Given the difficulty in
anticipating what weather to expect, I suggest you get
your ducks in a row (check the fertilizer, moss-killer,
state of your rake) in readiness, and when you hear
there is a low coming over and we are all going to get
some rain, get weaving.

Have you tried growing green manure crops? I’ve used
mustard, grazing rye, and phacelia, with reasonable

results, but the best I’ve tried to date was the Kings
Seeds Summer Quick Fix Mix (I’ve always been a
sucker for alliteration!). It grew well, covered the soil
well and had a lot of pretty flowers, with a reasonable
vase life! In fact, in summer, I sometimes figure that the
cover of chickweed et al. is a reasonable ground cover,
and is quickly hoed out when the space is required.
However, the most useful type of crop is the one that
covers most of the soil during the winter. In these days
of unusually hard downbursts, protecting the surface
from capping, and avoiding too much leaching of
soluble nutrients with a cover of vegetation is an asset.
A members’ experiment by Garden Organic found a
much better cover over winter from clover sown at the
same time as French beans in May, than that sown in
September after the beans were cleared. Still although
worth bearing in mind for next May it doesn’t help so
much now we’re in September, but Kings Seeds and
others do advertise winter mixes which are usually
sown in September or October.

George Thorpe
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News for older residents
Activities
It is encouraging that activities are gradually getting
going. The Club 55 Computer class will be meeting
again on Monday mornings in the restaurant at
Abbeyfield. See the Club 55 page for more details.

A Thursday daytime Tai Chi class is on the cards, in
addition to the Monday evening class. And the Fit as a
Fiddle exercise class is due to restart in September.

Plans for other ventures are in the pipeline and I hope
to tell you more about these in the October edition of
the GPN. In the meantime, let me know any ideas you
have for the best way forward this autumn. I would
particularly like to hear the views of those who prefer
not to meet in groups.

Hope again
The next series of this bereavement support
programme begins on Thursday 2 September and runs
until 7 October.  It will be held weekly from 14:00-
15:30 in the Methodist Church in Histon with excellent
speakers covering appropriate topics. More
information is available by phoning 07707 263353 or
emailing HABG1@icloud.com.

Would you like a digital photo frame? A Sony S-
Frame is being offered for free and the owner will help
in setting it up.

I plan to continue the pattern of working on Tuesdays
and Wednesdays, though I will try to be flexible, if it is
necessary.

Patricia Johnston, Older Residents’ Coordinator
Email: patricia.johnston@ageukcap.org.uk
Tel: 07469 660 866

Listening
Lantern
Behind the picture
Let me paint a picture: four days
on the glorious Dorset coast

collecting amazing fossils, going for long walks and
exploring the little shops. If you look at this beautiful
ammonite which we collected, you might have the illusion
that the whole experience was
idyllic. And yes, there were
some wonderful experiences
but that was not the whole
picture. There was torrential
rain and whipping wind,
some of the driving in traffic
jams along steep narrow
streets was hair-raising and,
unfortunately, the hospitality
of the accommodation
owners was distinctly lacking.

Things are not always how
they seem. Social media doesn’t always present the
whole truth. Sometimes people feel the need to ‘stage’
their life and experiences. I aspire to be encouraging
and positive whilst remaining realistic and honest so, in
this spirit….we had a lovely holiday but we got soaking
wet on several occasions and I never want to do a steep
hill-start ever again!

Signposting
Dual Recovery Anon UK & Ireland is an organisation
which runs self-help groups for those with dual
diagnosis, a substance use issue alongside a diagnosed
mental health issue.

Phone: 0300 124 0373
website: www.ddauk.org

World Suicide Prevention Day
Each year on September 10, organisations and
communities around the world work together to raise
awareness of how we can create a world which keeps
people safer and reduces deaths by suicide. Every life
lost to suicide is a tragedy and the ripple effect impact on
those close and to others, is significant. The theme this
year was ‘Creating Hope through Action’. Remaining
hopeful when life is difficult is not easy. Many people
are not confident in knowing how to help and support
someone when they are having thoughts of suicide.

If you would like to be entered in the draw for a place
on my next Suicide First Aid [Understanding Suicide
Interventions] course on 26 November 2021 you can
apply by contacting me at
mhfa.julietadloune@gmail.com.

Juliet Adloune, a longstanding Girton resident, is a
fully qualified and accredited Adult Mental Health First
Aid Instructor experienced in delivering the full suite of
MHFA courses and committed to supporting mental
health within her local community. Contact her via:
www.facebook.com/listeninglantern.julietadloune or
mhfa.julietadloune@gmail.com.
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WORDSEARCH – Fishing!
Can you find all these words in the grid ? They can read left to right, right to left, Up or Down or Diagonally.
Tick them off as you go.

CODEWORDS
Each number 1-26 represents a different letter of the alphabet. Can You
work out which is which? Use your word skills and the clues included.
Note that Codewords can include names or well-known phrases.
Answers are on page 26 in this magazine.



24 Girton Parish News

Treasure
Even in times of prosperity and welfare, there are some
countries where orphaned children live on the streets,
searching rubbish dumps for any items that might earn
funds for sustaining food. Living from day to day, these
children depend on finding just enough to keep hunger
at bay. One such boy was Alfred. Out of luck, he had
gone three days without eating. Weak with hunger, he
arrived at a house door, intending to ask for some small
assistance, but when his knock was answered by a girl
of his own age, he felt too ashamed to beg for food and
muttered a request for water.

“Wait here,” said the girl. She went indoors and
moments later, returned with a mug of milk, two large
cakes and some water, offering more food when the
household meal had been prepared. “How did you know
I was hungry?” Alfred asked. “I could see it in your
eyes,” replied Suza. “They are the mirror of the heart.”

Satisfied and sincerely grateful, Alfred went on his way.
“I will pray that God will look after you. He loves you
Alfred,” Suza called out.

Years passed. Suza's parents died, leaving her with a
younger sister. Their savings diminished. Then Suza
became ill and her only means of survival was to
undergo an urgent operation, which was performed
ahead of the medical bill. Suza was in utter despair,
having no possessions to sell, nor friends or family able
to supply a loan, she could not cover the expense.

Two anxious weeks passed. Then, one day a nurse handed
Suza her exit documents along with a letter. In complete
amazement, Suza read a copy of her long-ago conversation
with Alfred the street boy. Weeping, she recounted the
story to her sister. “Do good to everyone, even to strangers.
God knows all we do,” she whispered through tears of
relief. Alfred, now a qualified doctor, had noted Suza's
admission to the hospital where he now worked. He was
able to offer her a job when she recovered, and stated that
her medical bill had been gladly settled by a mug of milk,
two cakes and some water.

Jesus urged his disciples to “Lay up treasure where
moth and rust do not destroy and thieves do not break in
and steal. For where your treasure is, there will your
heart be also.” (Ref. Matthew ch.6v21) Our resulting
Western interpretation has sometimes been of a treasure
chest of wealth awaiting our arrival in our heavenly
abode, a kind of in-trust account or a mystical stocks
and shares benefit. However, put into the context of the
request to “do good unto all mankind,” we can shift the
mental image of treasure to the yet unknown ripple
effects that deeds of kindness, support and genuine

concern have produced. Salvation is not earned by
works, but active faith will work out the blessings of
God's gift of salvation in us.

The glorious surprise in heaven could be in seeing at
last, the accumulation of relief, joy and inspiration that
our love has supplied. The treasure garnered by
generosity (and sometimes self-sacrifice) will be evident
in the eyes and hearts of those who were rescued in
times of struggle and despair.

Such treasure is priceless, like the unsurpassing love that
we ourselves have first received from God.

Acts of kindness to our fellows may often be misted
over in the histories of daily life, but in that holy place
where true love, layer upon layer, builds in sustaining
value, the treasure endures, an enabling force of vitality
in the lives of glad recipients. The early church
understood the principles of methodical and unstinting
care. We can continue in their wisdom and embrace.

Proverbs 3v 27,28. “Do not withhold good from those
who deserve it when it is in your power to act … or say
I'll give it tomorrow, when you now have it with you.”

Iris Niven
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Rector: Revd Michael Bigg
 Tel: 01223 202145

Email: rector@girton.church
 Website: www.girton.church

Associate Priest: The Revd Christine Barrow
 Tel: 575089 Email: mcbarrow@me.com

Licensed Lay Ministers:
 Mr Dugald Wilson Tel: 276940
 Mrs Christina Deacon Tel: 525337

Churchwardens:
 Mr Bruce & Mrs Wendy Hunter Tel: 503958

Sunday Services: September
5th  10:00 am Holy Communion

7:30 pm Taize Service (Online)
12th 10:00 am All-age Communion

6:00 pm  Evening Prayer (BCP)
19th 10:00 am  Holy Communion

6:00 pm  Evening Prayer (BCP)
26th 8:00 am  Holy Communion (BCP)

10:00 am  Morning Prayer

Weekday Services: September
Tues 9:00 am Morning Prayer (said) in Church
Weds 9:00 am Morning Prayer (said) (Online)
Thurs 9:00 am Morning Prayer (said) (Online)

9:00 pm Compline (said) (Online)

Wed,  8 Sept   2:00 pm  Abbeyfield Holy Communion
Thu, 30 Sept  11:00 am Gretton Court Holy
Communion (BCP)

You are welcome to join us in person for our worship
services.  For those who wish to continue to worship
remotely, Sunday morning services will continue to be
streamed on YouTube for the foreseeable future.  You
may tune in at http://bit.ly/GirtonParishLive. Please
check the church website for up to date information
(www.girton.church).

The Taizé service is being held remotely using Zoom
usually on the first Sunday of each month. Anyone is
welcome. Please email Kay Barrett at
singing.kay@gmail.com and she will send the link to
you in order to join in. Any problems, please do
contact us via the website.

The church will be open daily for personal prayer.
May you find peace and comfort in this sacred space.

O Lord, help us, now and always, to listen for
 the voice of God, to think fairly, to love widely,
 to witness humbly, to build bravely.
 (Toc H prayer)

Minister: Revd Nick Lowe
 Tel: 279289

Secretary: Mrs Virginia Rootham-Smith
 Tel: 520442

Website: www.girtonbaptistchurch.org.uk

September services, all starting at 10.30am at
Girton Baptist Church and on Zoom
5th Communion, led by Nick Lowe
12th Led by Nick Lowe
19th Communion, led by Nick Lowe
26th Led by Nick Lowe

For the link for Zoom please ring 07751 748757 or
email pastor@girtonbaptistchurch.org.uk.

Please use the church website for booking for
in-person services.  Masks are now optional.

A Bible verse:

The LORD is good to all: and his tender
 mercies are over all his works.

(Psalm 145:9)

Some words from a hymn called “The Goodness of
God”

The Lord is strong to help the weak,
Upholding those that fall,
Restoring those bowed down with grief,
And doing good to all.

My mouth shall bless the Lord my God
And all His praise proclaim;
Let all unite for evermore
To bless His holy Name.

A prayer:

Your goodness is prepared for those who trust
in you, for those who trust in your word. I
believe in you and I believe that not only your
mercy, but your goodness will follow me all
the days of my life.
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Answers to this month’s
CODEWORDS puzzle (p.23).

Bin collections September

Friday 3 September   Black bin
Thursday 9 September   Blue and Green bins
Thursday 16 September  Black bin
Thursday 23 September  Blue and Green bins

If you would like to discuss any
Parish Council issues please
contact the following:
Chairman
Haydn Williams, 40 Church Lane, Tel: 474667
chairman@girton-cambs.org.uk

Vice–Chairman
Gill Cockley, 73 Cambridge Road, Tel: 276703

Councillors
Jane Buckler, 28 Girton Road, Tel: 277636
Julie Dashwood, 36 High Street, Tel: 276590
Douglas de Lacey, 9 Woodlands Park, Tel: 565219
Val Godby, 38 Woodlands Park, Tel: 276372
Andy Griffin, 1 Churchfield Court, Tel: 07956 447674
Roger Hickford, Manor Farm, Manor Farm Road,
Tel: 07985 770082
Anne Kettle, 11 Redgate Road, Tel: 277505
Shahila Mitchell, 18 Northfield, Tel: 07519 265755
Ann Muston, 59 Thornton Road, Tel: 07796 430345
John Thorrold, 53 Cambridge Road, Tel: 276760
Mary Rodger, 11 Fairway, Tel: 277316

Formal correspondence to the Council
should be addressed to the Clerk.

District Councillors
Tom Bygott, Tel: 232966
cllr@bygott.net
Corinne Garvie, Tel: 01223 276184/07780 932267
cllr.garvie@scambs.gov.uk

County Councillor
Edna Murphy, Tel: 01223 577005
edna.murphy@cambridgeshire.gov.uk

Parish Clerk and Acting Finance Officer
clerk@girton-cambs.org.uk

Assistant to the Parish Clerk
admin@girton-cambs.org.uk

Website: www.girton-cambs.org.uk/council.html

Postal address: Girton Parish Council
The Pavilion, Girton Recreation Ground
Cambridge Road, Girton, Cambridge, CB3 0FH

Contact numbers for bookings

Cotton Hall    07759 983420
Orchard Close   01223 277164
Pavilion    01223 472182
St Vincent’s Close  01223 276447
William Collyn Centre 01353 865029

MOBILE LIBRARY

Thursday 23 September 2021

Thornton Court  9.40 -10.00
Abbeyfield   10.05 -10.50
Cotton Hall/Church 11.00 -11.30
Orchard Close  11.35 -12.00
St Vincent’s Close 12.05 -12.30
Gretton Court  12.35 -13.00
Churchfield Court 13.05 -13.30
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